S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday 5th June 2019 in the Parish Council Meeting Room. 
1. To Elect a Chairman for the ensuing year: Mrs Cornwell asked members for nominations for a Chairman for the ensuing year. Mr Price proposed that Mr Narborough continue in his role as Chairman of the Assets Committee, this was seconded by Mrs Banks, there being no other nominations this was unanimously agreed.  

2. Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mrs M Albinson, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Apologies:  Mr S Scales
3.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 6th March 2019:  Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Williamson, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.    
4. To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.  
5.  To receive questions from the Public:  None
6.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Update: Mr Narborough informed members that an Allotment Inspection had taken place on Monday 20th May 2019, when it was found that most Plots are well kept, however, it was said that five tenants had been written to regarding the deteriorating condition of their Plots.

Mrs Kirby confirmed that since that time, two of these Tenants had subsequently decided to quit their tenancy and these Allotment Plots will be re-let. A further inspection of the other three Plots will take place in due course.

Mr Williamson said that during the Inspection, he and Mr Narborough had carried out some minor boundary fence repairs at the corner near ASDA in the hope that it may help to keep Muntjac Deer from entering the Allotments at that point.

Bonfires:  Mr Narborough referred to the circulated complaint letter received from a resident of Burghley Road and stated that the rules regarding burning at the Allotments may need to be reconsidered.

It was said that the Parish Council currently has a set of Rules for Controlled Burning which states:
· Compost as much green material as possible.

· Only burn woody and diseased material and problem weeds.

· Make sure the material to be burnt is as dry as possible.

· Burn with a minimum of smoke in small quantities ideally in a metal container or proper incinerator.

· Stop burning immediately if smoke becomes a problem for traffic or surrounding houses.

· Do not leave fires unattended.

· Do not bring any material onto the Allotments to dispose of and or burn.
Mr Narborough asked members what they thought to a complete ban on Bonfires at the Allotments.
Both Mrs Albinson and Mrs Banks felt that this would not be a reasonable solution as Allotment Tenants need to burn certain uncompostable materials such as sweetcorn stalks and old raspberry canes.

Members asked how often complaints are received.

Mrs Cornwell stated that this letter was the only one received recently however, said that complaints have been received in the past.
Members discussed the idea of only allowing Bonfires at certain times of the day or during certain months of the year.
After lengthy discussion it was felt that the existing Rules should stand, and that Allotment Tenants must be more considerate.

Mrs Kirby explained that she had written to the resident concerned and explained that if he experiences a problem in the future, he should telephone the Parish Office at the time of the problem and she would endeavour to attend the Allotments to speak to the Allotment Tenant causing the issue.

All members were happy with this suggestion.

Grass Cutting at the Allotments:  Mrs Banks reported that the grass around the edges of the Allotments, along the driveway and under the trees and hedges is becoming overgrown.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that CGM Ltd cut all these areas and said that a cut is due.
Misuse of the Water Tanks:  Mrs Banks informed members that she had received a complaint from a fellow Allotment Tenant regarding the misuse of the Water Tanks.  She explained that a few Tenants have found a way to lever off the Water Tank lids in order to access the inlet to affix electrical pumps to pump water to their Plots.

Mrs Cornwell asked Mrs Banks if she knew which Allotment Tenants were doing this, so that a letter can be issued to them requesting them to stop.

Mrs Banks stated that she was unsure however, Mr Narborough said that he would visit the Allotments to look at the situation and place locks on the Water Tanks if necessary. 
 Village Hall:  

Storage Extension to Village Hall – Update:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that James and Milton Drilling Ltd had been to carry out the necessary ground investigations for the Village Hall Extension, she explained that they had also produced the associated report so Mr Pemberton can go ahead and organise with a contractor the required piling for footings and flooring once he has provided us with the necessary costs.

Mr Narborough said that he would arrange a site meeting with Mr Pemberton to discuss the progress of the project.
Helifix Quotes: Mr Narborough confirmed that following the Structural Survey of the Village Hall it had been recommended by Mr Bob Murray that due to some slight progressive movement the building should be restrained by some form of tying the lower south section of the building to the Main Hall.

It was explained that this could be done by tie bars running above the ceiling joints and fixed through the gable of both sections of the building with patress plates on the ends of the ties to prevent further movement or by installing “Helifix” bars within the bed joints of the building on the east and west elevations. These would be hidden within the brickwork and again would stretch from the southern gable of the lower section to the main Village Hall structure.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had contacted five local builders to quote for the work, two had said they were too busy, two others did not reply, and the only quote obtained was from D & E Builders:

· To supply and fit two tie bars with 225mm Patress Plates at the front area of the Village Hall - £700.00+VAT

· To Helifix cracked mortar joints to the highlighted areas - £350.00+VAT
After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should ask D & E Builders to carry out the work following confirmation from Mr Murray as to which option would be the most effective, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
(Clerk’s Note: Mr Murray is away on holiday until 24th June 2019).
The Green and Open Spaces:

Update – Track across the Green: Mr Narborough confirmed that the repairs to the track across the Green had been carried out.
Beer Festival:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Beer Festival and confirmed that he had spoken to the organisers who hope to hold the event during the August Bank Holiday 2019 subject to sponsorship. If the required level of sponsorship is not received the event may not proceed, Mr Narborough said that he will keep us informed of the situation.
Beer Festival - £500 Donation:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the £500 Donation received from the Vancouver Round Table Beer Festival last year and confirmed that it had not yet been spent.
Members discussed the suggestion of an additional bench for siting on the Green.

Comment was made that during last year the original Memorial Bench to the late Aubrey King had fallen into disrepair and had been removed for safety reasons, it was suggested that the money could perhaps be used to replace it.

Mrs Albinson proposed that the Parish Council should replace the Memorial Bench to the late Aubrey King with a recycled material bench, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister and unanimously agreed.

Members were happy that the original Memorial Plaque from Mr Kings bench should be fixed onto the new bench.
Banners: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the recent influx of banners being placed on the new Low Road fencing and explained that he had recently removed banners advertising events in Elveden and at Wallington Hall.
Comment was made that some of the banners are six foot long and look unsightly.

After lengthy discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that only banners with prior approval from the Parish Office advertising events to be held in South and North Wootton only are acceptable, and that they can be displayed on the straight piece of fencing, one week prior to the event and removed the following day, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.
Mr Hofmeister recommended that a plaque stating “No Unauthorised advertising by order of the Parish Council” should be placed on the fence. Mr Hofmeister proposed that an A4 sized white plaque with red writing stating “No Unauthorised advertising by order of the Parish Council” should be placed near to the Village sign on the fence, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell suggested that if any Parish Councillor sees unauthorised posters / banners around the Parish they should remove them.

All members were happy.
Avon Road Cycle path Post and Wire Fence: Mr Hofmeister explained that four or five posts along the Avon Road Cycle path have become rotten and had fallen over. 
It was confirmed that after reporting the issue to Norfolk County Council Highways Department they are unwilling to replace the posts.

Mr Narborough explained that he had been to look at the fence and had found that it was generally in good order and felt that if the odd rotten fence posts were replaced the situation would be resolved.
After brief discussion to explain the location, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should replace the four or five rotten posts, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Overgrown Hedge at Branscombe, Nursery Lane:  Mrs Banks was disappointed to report that the hedge at Branscombe, Nursery Lane, which runs along Avon Road is now heavily overgrown with brambles overhanging the footpath.  As well as being very unsightly, the brambles and thorns are a danger to users of the footpath.

Mrs Kirby said that the property is currently empty and is up for sale, she added that some time ago she had contacted the Estate Agents to request that the hedge is cut, however, nothing has been done.

Mrs Cornwell said that as the situation has deteriorated further, she would report the matter to NCC Highways.

Common Lane Trees:  Mr Narborough reported that one or two trees along Common Lane have begun to grow out towards the road and are hanging quite low.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would contact Mr Bourner to ask if he would raise the canopy of any problem trees. 
Cemetery:

Grass Cutting: Mr Narborough stated that following a recent visit to the Cemetery he had noticed that the grass around the perimeter of the Cemetery had grown particularly long and was growing up through the benches.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Banks of the Cemetery are cut twice per year and said that a cut is due.

Mr Narborough added that one or two of the benches have also become quite shabby and need a good clean.

Mrs Cornwell said that maintenance of the benches in the Cemetery had taken place last year, however felt that one or two sited beneath the trees may need to be looked at again along with some minor tree pruning. 

Mrs Cornwell said that she would ask Mr McIntyre to carry out the work.

Finally, Mr Narborough added that before any re-shingling of the pathways takes place, the weeds will need to be removed.

Mrs Cornwell said that the CGM Ltd have confirmed that weed killing of the Cemetery pathways is on the schedule and will be carried out in the next few days.
New Shingle:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the shingle pathways and said that over time, in certain areas this has begun to wear away and needs to be re-done.

It was confirmed that a quote for 12.5 tonnes of fine shingle had been obtained at a cost of £528.00. 
Members agreed that the work to lay new shingle is simply Cemetery Maintenance, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should accept the quote of £528.00 for 12.5 tonnes of new fine shingle, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Flower Meadow Path:  Mr Hofmeister spoke regarding the Flower Meadow at the rear of the Parish Office and asked if a meandering path could be cut in again this year.

Mrs Cornwell commented that there are fewer wildflowers this year, however, said that she would ask CGM Ltd to cut in a meandering path when they next visit.
St Mary’s Church:

Update – Sensory Garden:  Mr Price reported that following the removal of the last old conifer tree, it had been found that some of the slabs had been slightly displaced and were dangerous.
It was confirmed that following removal of the conifer tree roots, the slabs have now all been re-laid and are looking good.

Mr Price added that hopefully Mr Dosettor will repaint the bench as he has done previously.

Mr Price added that work at the Sensory Garden is coming on nicely, the soil quality has been improved with the addition of compost and horse manure and planting is taking place.

Comment was made that the Churchyard Noticeboard needs repairing as it is in a poor condition with the wooden strip at the base rotten away.

Mrs Cornwell recalled that Rev Nash had visited the Parish Office some time ago to see if the Parish Council would object to a new Noticeboard perhaps to be positioned nearer to the Cycle path.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would contact Rev Nash to make him aware of the situation.

Cross-Memorial Headstone:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding a Cross-Memorial Headstone sited in the Churchyard which had become unsafe and explained that Rev Nash and Mr Nolan Mills have taken the cross down and laid it on the ground.

Rev Nash had visited the Parish Office to say that the plinth can now be relocated.

Members agreed that whilst the Parish Council maintains certain areas of the Churchyard, it is not responsible for any Headstones.

Mr Price stated that he would speak to his wife Karin, who looks after the Sensory Garden to see if the plinth needs relocating.

(Clerk’s Note: Mrs Price is perfectly happy with the plinth as it is and does not require it to be removed).

CIL:  Nothing to Report
Parish Office: 

Extension Update: Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr Matt Sturgeon has kindly produced a set of Plans which have already been approved by the Parish Council.

She said that she had left a message for Mr Sturgeon requesting him to go ahead and submit the Plans to the Borough Council’s Planning Department for approval.

(Clerk’s Note: Mr Sturgeon has been in touch to say that he will submit the Plans to the Borough Council).

Wootton Park: 

Update:  Mr Williamson confirmed that a Wootton Park Association meeting had taken place on Tuesday 28th May 2019, when the Lighting Project at the Infant Play Area was discussed.  It was confirmed that North Wootton Parish Council have agreed for the work to go ahead with the costs shared as usual between both Parish Councils.
Mr Williamson explained that the total cost of the project is £1,428.56 +VAT. This includes everything, including a 4m Lamp post and 50W L.E.D Floodlight on one side directed at the park only.

It was confirmed that the lighting will hopefully discourage loitering of the older children in the Infants play area after dark, a recommendation which has come from the police. Another benefit of getting this done is that once electrical power is in the area, in the future, CCTV could be installed pointing across the park.

After discussion, Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council should support the Lighting Project at the Infant Play Area and contribute as per the usual split towards the costs, this was seconded by Mr Price, with all members in favour.

Finally, it was reported that the Wootton Park “200 Club” currently has 125 members.  An advert promoting the “200 Club” and inviting people to join is to be included within the June 2019 Parish Newsletter. 
SWiB:  
Update:  Mrs Albinson stated that she had received an unofficial report that the Anglia in Bloom Judges should be visiting the Parish on 18th July 2019, confirmation of the visit will be received in due course.

It was said that the roadside flower beds have all been planted up and the various hanging baskets have been distributed.

Mrs Banks confirmed that a licence with various rules and regulations has been received from NCC Highways with regards to planting in the verge at the junction of Avon Road and Rushmead Close.

Mrs Banks spoke regarding the replacement Wildlife Interpretation Board which needs to be fixed to the picnic bench at Wootton Park and asked when this could be done.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Board can be fixed at any time, however, suggested that it should be put in place immediately prior to the Judges visit to avoid possible vandalism.

Mr Price commented regarding the wooden planter at the front of the Limes in Church Lane and noted that weeds are growing up against it and into the footpath, making the area untidy.

Mrs Albinson said that she would visit the property owners to request that the weeds are removed, alternatively it was felt that members of the SWiB Team could just do it. 

Finally, Mr Narborough commented that the Nursery Lane verges have been partially cut and were looking untidy.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had already spoken to a member of the CGM Ltd Team who has confirmed that the work would be carried out properly on their next visit. 

There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.25pm.

7. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 4th September 2019 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

4th September 2019






                Chairman                                                                                                          
